Dukes County Commission
Minutes
Wednesday, May 15, 2013
5 p.m. 
Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA 

Present:

County Commissioners: Vice Chair Lenny Jason, Leon Brathwaite, Tristan Israel and Christine Todd, Melinda Loberg, * John Alley –arrives 5:15PM
County Staff: Martina Thornton – County Manager, Connie Andrade - Administrative Assistant to the County Manager, James Klingensmith – Associate Commissioner for Elderly Affairs, Noreen Flanders Mavro – County Treasurer
Others: Joanie Ames – MVTV, Jim Powers – Powers & Sullivan, LLC, Frank Serteti – Powers & Sullivan, LLC, Daniel Rice – Powers & Sullivan, LLC
The meeting was called to order at 5:05PM.
Minutes:
Christine/Tristan made a motion to approve the minutes from March 27, 2013. So voted. Lenny, Leon, Tristan, Christine and Melinda voted yes. Motion carries.
Melinda/Leon made a motion to approve the minutes from April 10, 2013. Lenny, Leon, Tom, Tristan, Christine and Melinda voted yes. All in favor. Motion carries.
Tristan/Christine made a motion to approve the minutes from April 24, 2013. So voted. Lenny, Leon, Tristan and Christine voted yes. Melinda abstained. Motion carries.
Auditors:
Jim Powers of Powers & Sullivan, LLC presented the results of FY12 audit and gave the Dukes County Commissioners (DCC) three reports. Jim said the County records are in good shape with no material weakness on internal controls. He reviewed the three reports with the DCC and gave an explanation of the excess General Funds. The Auditors recommended that for the County to have a Reserve Fund balance of $100,000.00. Jim noted that the County budgets conservatively and broke down the one-time revenues. He said we do not want to get into a situation of budgeting aggressively and getting into problems when we do not meet the projected revenues. This way, we can make our own decisions on how to spend the surplus. The Management Letter recommends putting some financial policies and procedures in place that will detail what to do with the surplus and procedures like how to balance cash and the end of the year processes. Jim suggested establishing what percentage of the Fund Balance the County wants to maintain. The expenditures and appropriations are well managed. In the Management Letter, you will see what was recommended last year and what has been resolved and not resolved. The OPEB Trust was also discussed whether to pay it in three years or two. Jim said he would be back in July or August to review the year end process.
Regional Building/PV Project – Proposal: 

Martina said that at the All Island Selectman’s meeting, the Center for Living did a presentation on the reasons why they need their own building. The County asked if the Towns would support the County in using some of the excess funds for this project. 
Manager’s Report: 
Martina gave the DCC an update on the legislative meeting she recently attended with other County officials. Currently, there are several legislative bills that could affect the County.
· House Bill 3363 in which the Counties are asking to end the requirement to fund through the Maintenance of Effort the unfunded Sheriff’s employee liabilities. This bill would not affect us as we have just paid our last payment to the Dukes County Retirement System.

· House Bill 2516 that will increase the share of the Registry’s excise tax. We are currently receiving 10.625% of these fees. They are asking to increase the County’s share to 42.50%. This would mean a significant increase in the funds that the County would receive for general operation.
· House Bill 1337 is a proposal to increase the Registry’s recording fees by $10.00. Currently, there are 13 of 23 Registries in Massachusetts owned by the State. In those Registries, the funds would go to the State. In the remaining 20 counties, where the Registries are owned by the County, the money would increase the income revenue. Our County representatives are aware of these bills and are co-sponsors. 
· Plymouth County is also proposing a bill to allow them to establish a stabilization fund. In the last piece of legislation, Plymouth County is recommending that the State pays rent at market rate for their leases of the municipal and county buildings like courthouses. There will be a meeting for County Leadership Group on June 14th at New Bedford. All attending County Commissioners are planning on attending except Tristan. Noreen and Dianne Powers will also be in attendance.   
· Generator: (Old Business):

Martina has done more research in regards to a generator that would service the whole building because the Retirement Board has requested to be added for access during power outages and they would be willing to share the cost. Martina asked if it was the general consensus of the DCC to allow her to revisit the generator issue knowing that the Retirement Board would share the cost. 
Melinda/Christine moved to revisit the generator issue with the knowledge that the Retirement Board would share the costs. 
(Melinda & Christine withdrew their original motion)
Leon/Tristan made a motion that Martina goes forward and does the research and find out the cost for the generator to run both the administration and retirement offices and to have those numbers available for the FY14 Budget for approval at the CAB meeting on May 22nd.  So voted. Lenny, Tristan, Melinda, Leon and Christine all voted yes, John voted no. Motion carries.

· Accounting Software:
In the FY13 Budget, the DCC had set aside money to purchase a new server for the Treasurer’s office. The County had originally budgeted $12K for the new server. If the DCC chooses to approve the use of “The Cloud” instead, those funds could be used for the contract for the Cloud and to purchase three new computers for the Treasurer’s office that needs upgrading anyways. A discussion followed. Noreen said the cost will be approx. $5,100.00 for The Cloud the first year and $4,000.00 to upgrade three work stations. The annual fee after the first year is $4,100.00. A question of back-ups came up. It was decided that we will gather more information before making a decision. 
· PING4:
Martina said Chuck has been researching this product as a possibility for a warning program for visitors to the Island. Chuck said that this program is an app that people would download on their smartphones to notify people of upcoming weather threats, evacuation routes and Shelter locations, etc. The cost will be $2,100 the first year and $1,500.00 for advertising. The Steamship Authority and Airport have agreed to display advertising for this product. A discussion followed. Tristan wanted to know if it would work in conjunction with Code Red and if all the Towns will take part in this. Chuck said yes it will work with Code Red and all the Towns have given letters of support except Oak Bluffs as he has not met with them yet. Chuck said the messages sent from the County would be the same as the ones people receive from Code Red. He said he’d like to order refrigerator magnets for owners of rentals properties to notify their renters of this service. Martina said she would suggest using money from the Cape and Island license plates for this service to tourists. Chuck said he’d like to have it done before Memorial Day. Melinda said we can do it this year if we ask the CAB to transfer the funds. Lenny said we should have advertising on the VTA buses.
Melinda/Christine made a motion to move $4,000.00 into the line for FY13 to cover the cost of the advertising and the app. So voted. All in favor.
Tristan/Christine made a motion to approve the PING4 program costs from the Cape & Island license plates revenue for FY14 Budget. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

This item will now go to the County Advisory Board (CAB) for approval.

· State Beach Update:
The County has new signs for the Beach. These signs include “No Dogs” and “Restricted Area, Nesting Birds”. The County is also looking at ordering “Tick Warning” signs. Martina has signed off on three of four worksheets that have been prepared for FEMA disaster assistance funding. 

· Eastville Beach:

The potholes have been filled thanks to RM Packer Co. who donated time and materials. Christine said the Eastville Beach Committee has come up with simple solutions for the couple of issues this year and will be doing bigger projects down the road. There was a discussion about the trash removal and if the current policy of no receptacles is working. John said that is the problem; when one person leaves their trash in one place others put theirs on top of it. Christine believes the solution is to have someone patrol the beach and if each town went once a week it would lessen the burden. 
· Courthouse:

Martina is preparing an application for the Edgartown Historical Commission for work to be done at the Courthouse like changing the back door, brick repairs, exterior paint and a new front gutter. She is also working on restoring some of the old wooden chairs at the law library. The windows should be complete by the end of May. 

· Vineyard Health Care Access Program (VHCAP):

The VHCAP has signed a contract with the Tribe to continue a grant program. This grant supports helping people sign up for Mass Health and other healthcare options and runs from April 2013 to April 2014. 
· Mosquito Testing:

The County received a letter from the State Reclamation Board recognizing the Mosquito Controlled Project on Martha’s Vineyard and will allow $2,067.00 that was remaining in their account to be used for testing. This means that the testing can be done directly with the State’s lab once a week for ten weeks in the summer.
· Underwater Cable:

Martina has sent a letter to all Boards of Selectmen asking for a letter of support to Congressman Keating requesting Comcast/NStar to donate a couple fibers for municipal use.
· Veteran’s Agent:

Our Veteran’s Agent Jo Ann Murphy was recently presented with a certificate of appreciation from Mr. Vincent Ng, Director of Providence VA Medical Center on May 8th for her outstanding work in helping veterans access their medical care through the VA system. 

· Mass in Motion:
Mass in Motion sponsored a Bike to School day on May 1st that was very successful. Peg Regan is now working with the Towns to establish the bylaws to ensure bike safety in the towns. 
· Habitat for Humanity:
Martina received an email from Habitat for Humanity looking for someone to donate a lot for them to place a home that has been donated for relocation. 

· Associate Commissioner for Elderly Affairs:
At the last meeting, Tom asked Martina to review the responsibilities of this position. She has reviewed them and has no problems with the list of responsibilities as they reflect well for the roles of the Associate Commissioner for the Elderly. 
John/Christine made a motion to write the support letters from the Dukes County Commissioners for the following: establishing a stabilization fund, an increase of deeds excise tax, an increase in Registry fees of $10.00 and for the Courthouse rent going to fair market price. So voted.  All in favor. Motion carries. 
Old Business Lists:
Lenny asked if we were going to adopt the mission statements of the Assoc. Commissioner of Elderly Affairs.
Melinda/Tristan made a motion to accept the mission statement as presented. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

Assoc. Commissioner for Elderly Affairs – Jim Klingensmith:
Jim asked if the DCC had written letters in support of bringing the Social Security people to the island at least once a month. A discussion followed. Tristan said we could send a memo to all the Selectmen to ask for their support in these efforts. Leon asked if they do come here where they will be housed. Tristan said they worked out of the Oak Bluffs Council on Aging before. Leon said we need to address the previous issues before we ask them to come back. Martina said once we get finalized information such as where they would go, and who would pay for the transportation, the County would then write the letters he requested. 
New Business:  
Noreen presented the DCC members with progress reports as of 4/30/13 as requested. A discussion followed. Lenny commented on the audit results and said it is nice to see the money for the debt service for the airport commission is added so the Towns wouldn’t get stuck if something went bad. This was just one of the DCC’s good ideas.

John/Christine made a motion to adjourn the meeting. So voted. All in favor.
Meeting was adjourned at 6:45pm. 

Respectfully Submitted by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the official records:

· Agenda

· Manager’s Report
· Account Level Balance Sheet as of 4-30-13
· Minutes for Approval 3-17-13, 4-13-13 and 4-24-13
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